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June 26, 2013





via Internet form submittal

Hon. Mary Nichols, Chair, and Board Members

California Air Resources Board

1001 “I” Street

Sacramento, CA  95814

re: Comments for Informational Meeting on the Draft 2013 Regional Transportation Plan (RTP, “Plan Bay Area”) and Sustainable Communities Strategy (SCS) by the Association of Bay Area Governments (ABAG) and Metropolitan Transportation Commission (MTC)

Dear Ms. Nichols and Members of the ARB Board:

The Sierra Club, represented jointly by the Loma Prieta, Redwood and San Francisco Bay Chapters writing as the Club’s voice for the nine-county Bay Area Region, is concerned that the proposed RTP and SCS for the San Francisco Bay Area Region do not adequately set out a path to meet California’s greenhouse gas (GHG) targets in future years, or to achieve improved quality of life and transportation goals as envisioned by SB 375 (The California Sustainable Communities and Climate Protection Act of 2008).

According to presentation materials for the ARB Public Workshop for the Draft Sustainable Communities Strategy (SCS) for another Metropolitan Planning Organization (MPO, viz. Southern California Association of Governments [SCAG]), ARB’s Role under SB 375 is to:

· “Establish and periodically update GHG targets

· Review MPO technical methodologies (and)

· Accept/reject an MPO’s determination that its SCS would, if implemented, achieve its targets.”

Our complete comments to MTC and ABAG are attached to this letter, and we incorporate them by reference.  But we want to bring two particular issues to your attention, both as you review this initial implementation of the SCS process and as you prepare for improvements in the statewide guidelines for future rounds of SB 375. In accordance with other public interest and environmental groups, we note that more emphasis on conservation areas and health issues (both human and environmental) should be considered by ARB, as well as adequate funding for such measures.
First – Of what are referred to as the “Top 10” Plan Bay Area “Investments” by cost, the proposed “HOT” or “Express” lanes sponsored by MTC and the Valley Transportation Authority (VTA) are programmed as numbers 2 and 8 most expensive in cost over the life of the RTP, at $6.657 Billion and $1,458 Billion, respectively.  Yet there is no real documentation as to how they will benefit the environment or air-quality or GHGs.  When plans for developing these projects were first announced in prior years, one of the major benefits asserted by MTC staff was that significant "excess revenues" would be made available to support transit operations in the surrounding corridors.  But that commitment has gone completely by the wayside, and in fact the financial analysis documents associated with the RTP/SCS now specifically state that “(o)ver the course of the Plan Bay Area period, these revenues will be wholly dedicated to meet the operations, maintenance, rehabilitation and capital financing of the Network.”  These projects should not be allowed to proceed until there is a comprehensive environmental and environmental justice analysis demonstrating significant air quality benefits, reduce GHGs, and improved impact on surrounding communities and users.

Further, there is declining public support for these questionable expenditures.  Draft results of a telephone poll conducted to provide additional public reactions to the proposed PBA and partially released only after the public comment period identify a mere 58% public support for the concept, certainly less than overwhelming (see slide #15 at http://apps.mtc.ca.gov/meeting_packet_documents/agenda_2070/3a_PPT_from_Canapary_pollster_mtc_rtp3_pres_v6ca_final.pdf).  Yet other data shows a mere 28% of respondents “strongly support” what is described as ”the idea,” while 27% reported “somewhat support”  (see pages 6-7 at http://onebayarea.org/pdf/plan_bay_area_poll_TopLineMarginals.pdf).  We are quite concerned as to how much more in scarce public funds will be wasted to construct and operate these environmentally undesirable projects.

Second – Under SB 375, the PDAs or TPPs are given favored status whereby they would qualify for expedited or reduced CEQA review because of purported benefits including proximity to transit services.  However there is no commitment by MTC in the RTP/SCS, or in the federal fund-programming TIP, to ensure that adequate public transit services are maintained or will be developed.

Unless and until MTC makes a firm and inviolable commitment to ensure that the essential transit services to justify PDAs will be implemented and sustained, no PDA preferences under CEQA should be allowed.  MTC should assure that  scarce fungible federal transportation resources are focused where they will be most effective  in improving local transit in our region.

We hope that the ARB staff and Board will consider these comments in the constructive manner they are intended.  The Bay Area Region desperately needs improved transportation, land use, and environmental results from SB 375, rather than mere rhetoric.  If you wish any further information regarding these comments please do not hesitate to contact Pat Piras of the Sierra Club at patpiras@sonic.net or via phone at 510-278-1631.

Sincerely,
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Victoria Brandon

Chair, Redwood Chapter
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Arthur Feinstein

Chair, San Francisco Bay Chapter
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Melissa Hippard

Chair, Loma Prieta Chapter

Attachment – Sierra Club comment letter of May 16, 2013 to MTC/ABAG


May 16, 2013




via email to info@onebayarea.org 

Plan Bay Area Public Comment

Metropolitan Transportation Commission (MTC) and Association of Bay Area

 Governments (ABAG)

101 Eighth Street

Oakland, CA 94607

re: Comments on Draft 2013 Regional Transportation Plan (RTP, “Plan Bay Area”),  Sustainable Communities Strategy (SCS), and Draft Environmental Impact Report (DEIR)

Dear MTC Commissioners and ABAG Board Members:

The Sierra Club, represented jointly by the Loma Prieta, Redwood and San Francisco Bay Chapters writing as the Club’s voice for the nine-county Bay Area Region, is concerned that the proposed RTP and DEIR do not set out a path to meet California’s greenhouse gas (GHG) targets in future years, or to achieve improved quality of life and transportation goals as envisioned by SB 375 (The California Sustainable Communities and Climate Protection Act of 2008).

The Sierra Club and our thousands of local members support the value of coordinated land use and transportation planning as set forth in the legislative goals of SB 375.  We recognize that our nine-county region is home to unparalleled natural beauty and diversity, world-recognized business and intellectual acumen, and communities that provide a way of life that other areas envy.  But unless our decision-makers demonstrate the feasibility of a future that is sustainable and affordable for ourselves and our children, we stand to lose or waste the value and promise of our region.  Thus Plan Bay Area must ensure the best possible outcomes for our built and natural environments.

Alternative #5 (“Environment, Equity, and Jobs,” EEJ) has been identified as the Environmentally Superior Alternative of the 5 options evaluated for the DEIR.  We agree in general although we must take firm exception to components such as supporting growth in “high opportunity” areas that lack transit and are outside Priority Development Areas (PDAs).  We believe MTC and ABAG should adopt this alternative -- appropriately modified -- and begin policy and implementation steps to achieve its goals.  We fully recognize that “the devil is in the details,” and concepts such as the proposed Vehicle Miles Traveled (VMT) fee need further refinement and shaping.  The crafting of implementing legislation will require serious consideration of the environmental, equity, and financial elements to ensure that adequate revenues are realized, while protecting and rewarding those who have already shown actual commitments to respecting and protecting environmental and social goals. Our regional agencies have never allowed lack of political will to be an impediment to working towards a goal that they determine to be desirable.  The Sierra Club offers its volunteer resources to assist with helping to design future implementation steps for these elements.

Unfortunately, we continue to be disappointed in the results shown by the Equity Analysis.  Until this region is affordable and equitable for all current and potential residents, the principles of Environmental Justice cannot be realized.  It is important for MTC and ABAG to act on the identified benefits of the EEJ alternative to minimize displacement, improve transit services, and control GHG emissions.  It is also noteworthy that by emphasizing local jobs, at livable or better wages, the EEJ alternative helps to retain local spending for the local economy.  The resulting significant benefits for local “self-help” transportation taxes and revenues from the Transportation Development Act (TDA) for transit operations can help to enhance the positive “multiplier” effect for transit funds.

The Regional Express Lane Network (MTC and Valley Transportation Authority (VTA))  

Sierra Club National Transportation Guidelines state in relevant part:


No limited access highways ("freeways") should be built or widened, especially in urban-suburban areas or near threatened natural areas. High occupancy vehicle (HOV) and high occupancy vehicle/toll (HOT) lanes should come from converting existing highway lanes rather than constructing new lanes. This avoids constructing new lanes which are mixed-flow much of the day, or are converted to full-time mixed-flow after construction. Toll rates on HOT lanes should vary by time of day, and revenues above operating expenses should be used to improve travel opportunities for low income travelers and to operate public transit.
Therefore we cannot support the proposed highway expansions, particularly in light of their enormous costs for limited benefit to communities, travelers, and GHG reduction.  Two of the “Top 10” projects, by cost, in Plan Bay Area are for Express Lane development and construction (chart, page 13).  Early statements by MTC personnel in their role with the Bay Area Toll Authority (BATA) indicated that that “excess” revenues from the Express Lane program would support improved public transit in the corridors, but these have since been repudiated.  We note that the “Financial Assumptions” document states that “(o)ver the course of the Plan Bay Area period, these revenues will be wholly dedicated to meet the operations, maintenance, rehabilitation and capital financing of the Network.”  This is an unacceptable use of public funds.

Further, any highway development, over our objections, must take into account the related health impacts.  Epidemiological studies have shown that living near a freeway causes adverse health effects that are independent from and in addition to the adverse health effects of regional air pollution. Adverse health effects associated with living near freeways include increased coronary heart disease and asthma as well as diminished lung function development between age 10 and age 18. The relation between diminished lung function in adulthood and morbidity and mortality has been well established and efforts must be taken to minimize such effects.
Investment in Improved Public Transportation

In order to optimize usability of public transit, it needs to be accessible, convenient, affordable, and well-connected.  The vast majority of local transit riders use buses, and the network of local bus services needs to be improved and sustained.  MTC’s “Transit Sustainability” program has shown limited attention to the needs and preferences of actual riders, and should rely more on connectivity of all modes, rather than the apparent preference for steel-wheeled vehicles.

Further, the concept of “Complete Streets” must be part of community development investments.  In addition to improving usability for all modes and users, including pedestrians accessing local transit, complete streets ensure the option for persons with disabilities who would otherwise use complementary paratransit under the Americans with Disabilities Act (ADA) to instead use local transit services, at only a fraction of the cost, and thus enhances true transit sustainability.  Design and construction that promote active transportation are important considerations in achieving health benefits from the RTP without increasing GHG emissions.

In addition, use of flexible federal funding for “One Bay Area Grants” (OBAG) should ensure that adequate funds are dedicated to transit services, as a preference to speculative PDA development.

Priority Development Areas (PDAs)

Plan Bay Area recognizes more than 160 “Priority Development Areas” that have been identified by local jurisdictions as “infill opportunity areas” within existing communities. These communities are expected to receive the majority of the region’s planned population growth, focused in areas near existing or planned transit service.  They are eligible to receive technical assistance, planning grants, other financial incentives, and opportunities for “streamlined” environmental review.  Affordable housing and good school siting are additional important characteristics of PDAs that will become successful.  However, there are no guarantees that the associated transit services or improvements will occur or be maintained; MTC has an obligation to ensure that this occurs, including the availability of regular, good-frequency connector bus or van transit service, as well as the associated ADA complementary paratransit required under federal regulations.  Please explain how this oversight, monitoring, and funding will occur.  Also, what happens when a PDA falls short of its goals or is otherwise not adequately achieved? – how is the public investment to be recouped?

We reiterate at this point that we have strong concerns about proposals for “high opportunity” growth in areas outside PDAs, where public transit may be inadequate or insufficient to help change the behavior of residents and workers from single-occupancy autos.  The RTP must have a clearly identified goal and outcome of preventing any increases in sprawl.

Further, a significant number of PDAs are located in coast-adjacent areas that are vulnerable to sea- and bay-level rise from climate change as well as earthquake and other hazards.  What will be done to ensure safety of these residents and infrastructure   (see ABAG map titled “Priority Development Areas and Natural Hazards,” with the legend of “Liquefaction Susceptibility”)?

Just this week, the Government Accountability Office (GAO) released a report to the Senate Committee on Environment and Public Works entitled “Future Federal Adaptation Efforts Could Better Support Local Infrastructure Decision Makers” (GAO 13-242).  Although directed at federal agencies, the report recognizes the importance of planning to counteract the impacts of climate change on local infrastructure and to incorporate climate change information into design standards.  Bay Area regional officials would do well to incorporate these recommendations prospectively.

Priority Conservation Areas (PCAs) and Habitat Protection

Plan Bay Area achieves its goal for Target #6 (Open Space and Agricultural Lands) by directing population and jobs growth toward urbanized areas.  Forward-looking policies that protect and expand conservation lands should continue to be a focus of the regional plan, and merit expanded attention in the implementation years. We share the concern expressed by other environmental organizations that the proposed $10 million OBAG grant to support PCAs over the same 4 year period that would see $310 million in PDA and infrastructure investments is unbalanced to the point of appearing paltry. Protection of open space requires focused effort, not mere tolerance.  The funding for PCAs should be increased from appropriate sources including unnecessary highway expansion, and should be available more equitably in all counties.  A full identification of PCA needs regionwide should be prepared in time for the 2017 SCS.

Several PDAs and other TPPs (“Transit Priority Projects”) are located in areas that are adjacent to significant natural resources.  Examples are the Newark/Dumbarton PDA that is located in the planned expansion area for the Don Edwards National Wildlife Refuge, and the Google expansion plans in Mountain View and Facebook construction in Menlo Park adjacent to the already existing Reserve.  Every measure should be taken to ensure that wildlife and habitat are fully protected from encroachment by such developments, while remaining accessible for respectful human interaction.

Preparing for the 2017 RTP

The Sierra Club recognizes that the 2013 RTP and SCS is the region’s first step in defining an integrated transportation/land use vision.  The unprecedented coordination between ABAG and MTC staff deserves commendation for professional effort and we look forward to continuing improvements in subsequent planning rounds.  However, as this letter and other commenters point out, the Plan remains insufficient in truly achieving the environmental, societal, and economic goals that this region’s quality of life require and deserve.  We will be monitoring the regional agencies’ actual performance from this and subsequent RTP/SCS efforts.  No “excuses” will be acceptable henceforth.

We request that the working notes of questions and comments that have been generated from the Regional Advisory Working Group (RAWG) and the Regional Equity Working Group (REWG) meetings be compiled and made available in a format that interested participants as well as staff can sort to provide guidance and input for framing the next RTP process.

It would be especially helpful if major documents such as the Transportation Improvement Program (TIP) clearly identify what has been changed form a previous version, so that the public can know what is actually being achieved from one planning exercise to the next.

Similarly, there should be a regular report, at a minimum annually as to how the RTP is actually being implemented and how goals are being achieved, or not.  For one example of how this can be done, see the Delaware Valley Regional Planning Commission’s report on “Connections 2040 Tracking Progress” at: 

http://www.dvrpc.org/asp/pubs/publicationabstract.asp?pub_id=13044
Surely our regional agencies can do at least as well.

The regional definition of “Committed Projects” also needs to be reconsidered in preparation for the 2017 RTP.  No matter what its funding source or previous local support, if a project has not moved forward substantively in the intervening years, it no longer merits any protection, and identified funds should be re-programmed for projects that will truly reduce GHGs and reduce the devastating impacts from climate change on our region.

Finally, while the “Financial Assumptions” and other reports in the multitudinous documents associated with this project, including handouts at the public meetings, mention the existence of current federal law in MAP-21, most of the descriptions are based on previous authorization in SAFETEA-LU.  We would certainly hope that the next RTP is more consistent with existing law.

We look forward to MTC and ABAG responses to these comments, and request that such responses be emailed to Patrisha Piras of the Sierra Club at patpiras@sonic.net.  If you have any questions regarding our comments, please do not hesitate to contact Ms. Piras.

Until the trend toward higher GHG emissions is reversed, issues such as congestion will mean little. The Sierra Club sees Climate Change as the most important problem to tackle. It would be laudable if MTC and ABAG can clearly demonstrate achievement of that outlook throughout this process.

Sincerely,
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Arthur Feinstein

Chair, San Francisco Bay Chapter
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Victoria Brandon

Chair, Redwood Chapter
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Melissa Hippard

Chair, Loma Prieta Chapter
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